

Minutes

May 15, 2007
ANNOUNCEMENTS, INFORMATION and MINUTES

AJ
The I-9 form for all Part Time Faculty will be completed by dean’s assistants.  Training will be provided in August.  All Office of the Provost staff and deans assistants will be required to complete the training.  Dean’s assistants will store the information in a locked file cabinet.  This process requires a quarterly review by each respective Dean.  The review requires a random selection of forms to be pulled and reviewed for accuracy.  For off-campus teaching locations, the form can be faxed to an off-campus designee named by the Dean.  Keep a list of designated individuals assigned to review these forms for accuracy.  
AJ
Please advise faculty not to build a schedule in Resource 25.  Students cannot register in it.  Build the class in Banner and then move it into Resource 25.

Kyle
Make no offers on any search (full time positions only) you are in the midst of until further notice.

Beth
The Spangler Foundation has proposed two new challenge-grant programs that together will make $26.9 million available to support the creation of up to 96 distinguished professorships across the 16 UNC campuses.  Initially, in 2007, the Foundation will provide the full private funding required to establish $500,000 professorships at UNC’s 7 focused-growth campuses.  
Fred
Congratulations to the deans and department heads.  Every grade was turned in by Tuesday at 5:00 with only one class missing.  This is the first time this has happened.  We appreciate your help.

Melissa
All Annual Assessment Reports for academic programs and academic support units are due to my office not later than June 15th.  Reminders have been sent via email, but please emphasize with your department heads and directors when those reports are due.  The reports will be key documentation in our institutional response to SACS Standard 3.3.1, which is due September 1.

Leroy
Reference is made in the May 1 minutes to the PACE study.  Has the study been released?

Minutes
The May 1 minutes stand approved.
DISCUSSION
Report on Teacher 
 In late 2004 the UNC system examined the teacher shortage in NC and
Education

 formulated a plan that set production targets for teacher education for each



campus. In March 2007 the UNC system released its first report on progress toward 



meeting the production goals. Western’s progress was discussed. The recently-developed 



campus-based Teacher Recruitment Plan was then discussed. Feedback on the plan from 



GA will be coming in the near future.




What all of this means for WCU: 


-Make a cultural change related to acceptance of teacher education as a university wide 
responsibility. 


-Make data system development and data gathering/analysis related to teacher education 
a much higher priority than it is currently. 


-Establish systems to turn around marketing and advertising materials/initiatives as they 
relate to teacher education more quickly. 


-Create new and differently focused relationships with A & S and F & PA to increase 
secondary education teacher productivity. 


-Rethink how we structure secondary education on our campus. 


-Expand all of our teacher recruitment processes to include alternative entry students. 


-Develop more effective processes for recruiting a more diverse teacher education student 
body and teacher education faculty. 


-Develop retention initiatives for students already in teacher education – traditional, 
distance education and alternative entry. 


-Increase support for our teacher education graduates in their first three years of practice. 

UNC Low Productivity
Melissa handed out University of NC Low Productivity Criteria and a report of WCU Criteria for Academic
programs that meet those criteria or were close to them.  Teacher education and liberal Programs

arts programs are normally exempt from review, but we are expected to review those in 



house.  The report shows degrees awarded for the past two years, the number of majors in 


those programs and whether they would be exempt from system review.  Please review 



for accuracy, verification of information such as coding, degree type, whether a program 



is embedded in another program, etc.  You also have a copy of the UNC guidelines used 



to review programs and a copy of the criteria we have to respond to for new degree 



programs.  CIP coding to 6 digits is the basis for determining degree program.  Please be 



aware that programs not subject to system review are still expected to be reviewed 



internally.  The comprehensive program review ought to cover these items, but timing 



could be an issue if the reviews were not conducted within the last two years.  
Finalized I-9/EEV 
Kathy Wong provided draft forms for COD review.  This information was initially 

Process/Part time

provided to administrative assistants who gave very helpful constructive feedback.  

Faculty check list

We hope to pilot the AA-7 this summer and begin using it in the fall.  We have tried




to get away from handwritten notes for the sake of clarity.  COD provided Kathy with




feedback on several documents, making suggestions she will work to incorporate.  




Effective July 1, criminal background checks will be required on all finalists for all 




positions (employees only).  Details in how this will be accomplished are to come.  All 



UNC universities, including GA are beginning this process about the same time utilizing 



a sole source for all background checks including students – Castle Branch.  An 




authorization form will be included.  Records will be housed in Human Resources in 




a separate file from other personnel files.  We will need to provide in-depth training and 




education regarding all of the above processes.  There was discussion of compliance 



issues regarding the I-9 process and possible solutions.  Kathy will email the background




check policy and procedures once they are final. 

Faculty Response to
Please remind faculty that all fire alarms are not pranks.  No matter when the alarm is

Emergency Alarms
sounded, all faculty and staff must vacate the building.

SABEC Proposal

Mack passed out copies of executive summary explaining this initiative grew out of a 



conversation with Russ Lee and Kyle almost 3 years ago.  Western North Carolina has 



one of the most bio-diverse areas in the nation in both plants and animals with a very 



delicate ecology.  Our program has received great support from the university over the 



past few years.  Jim Costa reformed the relationship between WCU and Highlands 



Biological Station.  In addition, Dr. Carter provided support to hire two Associate 



Professors with expertise in Ecology and Biodiversity to compliment our already solid 



staff in these areas.  We hire one with a focus oriented more towards plants, and another 



more oriented towards animals. WCU Research Publication showcases this program 



which is being dispersed now.  The bottom line is we have reached critical mass to form 



the center, nine faculty from our department involved and faculty from other colleges and 


departments.  We are well positioned to enhance the basic goals of the university in 



teaching, research and outreach.  We will enhance funding opportunities and recruitment.   


Outreach has already started, partnered with Highlands 




COD provided feedback:    Great item to connect to the region, taps into student research 



and puts together a program that relates to where we are – a great thing; exactly the kind 



of thing we want to partner with; should have done this 40 years ago; a metric for success 


– self sustaining, forging links with colleagues at other universities; could attract funding 



to support other things such as director, research positions.




We are very focused on the short-term, making use of establishing liaisons with other 



already established universities.  Our expected outcomes – recruitment of people in math 



education and science education, center might be able to recruit non declared majors.

The proposal will be sent to GA.  It was noted that we need to be careful as information is dispersed to note the difference between a proposal and an announcement.  The publication circulated sounded very much like the center was already in existence.
REPORTS and UPDATES
Student Affairs/Jane
The new Director of the UC is Jeff Hughes effective May 7.  The new director of the 



 Outward Bound Science Program is Victor Agurz.  Holly Wilson is the Assistant 



 Director beginning May 16.  The Service Learning Symposium will be held July 14 from 


 9-4.  Registration is $45 or contact Glenn Bowen.  We are trying to get a jumpstart on 



 family weekend.  We would like more faculty involvement, maybe a panel, open house 



 or social.  We have a planning meeting scheduled for May 23.  We are looking for low 



cost ways to involve parents and faculty.  Please provide us with feedback.  We are still 



looking at a sophomore issues panel and to speak about issues relevant to the sophomore 



experience, with possibly a social afterwards, date to be determined.

SACS Update
Carol distributed the QEP.  Vic Morgan (chair of the SACS Team) will send the final report to the Chancellor and we have until September to respond to four items:  1) Four faculty out of 680 were cited for credentials.  Kyle will send out a memo to the deans with faculty cited, who will then meet with Beth to determine how to resolve the issue.  Please notify your department heads (Kyle will copy department heads on the memo to the deans); 2) 25% of courses (course by course) in undergraduate major must be taught by faculty with terminal degrees.  This is now a requirement.  During the on-site visit we could not demonstrate compliance with this, but we do not anticipate this being a problem; 3) assessment of academic and support units and; 4) demonstration that our graduates have obtained the competencies expected in the area of liberal studies.


There were no formal recommendations on the QEP; 88% of institutions receive at least one.  We responded to the first report with just factual errors and recommendations in September.  The formal vote to reaccredit takes place in December.  The next review will be in 2017.  The Impact report will be due in 2012 and we may have to do some monitoring reports.  Melissa will take over the accreditation process related to compliance issues.  The QEP will be headed up by the new Assistant Vice Chancellor of Undergraduate Education.  The search is in process.  Carol’s last day in the office is Thursday, May 16.
c
Terry Welch

